
evaluations. Yellow Finn has a higher 
percentage of small tubers than Yukon 
Gold and thus different market tar- 
gets. Consumer evaluations indicate a 
wide range in preferences among indi- 
vidual varieties as to taste, appearance 
and texture. However, no consensus of 
general preferences exists as to skin 
color or flesh color. 

Ag r i t ou r ism benefits 
agriculture in 
San Diego County 
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Agricultural tourism (also known 
as agritourism and agrotourism) 
can have significant benefits for 
farmers and communities in the 
agricultural-urban interface of San 
Diego and other metropolitan 
counties. Results from a visitor 
study indicate that agricultural 
tourism has substantial economic 
impacts on local economies. In 
addition, agritourism provides op- 
portunities for diversification and 
economic incentives for growers, 
promotes economic development 
and helps educate the public 
about the important contributions 
of agriculture to the county’s 
economy and quality of life. 

Tourism and agriculture are big busi- 
ness in San Diego County, ranking sec- 
ond and fourth respectively as the 
county’s largest industries (San Diego 
County 1999). Current trends in the 
tourist industry show increasing de- 
mand for experiential, hands-on, 
nonconventional tourism activities. 
This trend has extended into the agri- 
cultural sector because the appeal for 
agricultural and farm-based tourism 
attractions is also increasing. The rela- 
tive importance of local tourism and 
agricultural industries may result in 
agritourism becoming an important 
segment of San Diego County’s tour- 
ism product mix. In addition to con- 
ventional tourism, the county’s tourist 
industry also markets historical and 
ecological or nature-based tourism. 

Marketing agritourism as a separate 
segment of the tourism industry 
could have substantial benefits for 
local agriculture. 

Agritourism is defined as any busi- 
ness conducted by a farmer for the en- 
joyment or education of the public, to 
promote the products of the farm and 
to generate additional farm income 
(Hilchey 1993). It includes a variety of 
facilities and activities that are increas- 
ingly available in San Diego County, 
such as agricultural festivals, farm vis- 
its, farm tours, demonstration farms, 
farm stays, wineries, nursery trails and 
agricultural museums. In addition, 
there are more than 20 Certified Farm- 
ers’ Markets that operate in most in- 
corporated communities of the county. 
Combining the large tourism industry 
with the uniqueness and diversity of 
local agriculture may offer a whole 
new set of opportunities for farmers to 
diversify their operations and their 
revenue sources. 

The potential benefits of agritourism 
for local agriculture are varied. First, 
agritourism may generate diversifica- 
tion opportunities for local farmers to 
increase revenues and enhance the vi- 
ability of their operations. Second, it 
may be an excellent tool to educate the 
public about the importance of agricul- 
ture and its contribution to the county’s 
economy and quality of life. Third, it 
may provide economic incentives and 
reduce friction in the agricultural-urban 
interface, thus helping to preserve ag- 
ricultural land in San Diego County. 
Finally, agritourism may enhance the 
appeal and demand for local products, 
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foster regional marketing efforts and 
create value-added and direct- 
marketing opportunities that may 
stimulate economic activity and 
spread the benefits to various com- 
munities in the county. 

Fields in Carlsbad, a popular 
agritourism attraction in San Diego 
County. The purpose of the study was 
to improve our understanding of po- 
tential consumers for this type of ac- 
tivity and to assess the awareness of 
visitors about issues that affect local 
agriculture. The study also helped as- 
sess the potential benefits for farmers. 
Finally, it provided data needed to 
estimate the economic impact that 
this type of activity may have on 
host communities. 

The Flower Fields in Carlsbad 
San Diego is the second most popu- 

lous county and the third largest tour- 
ist destination in California. The 
county’s 2.8 million residents, com- 
bined with the large population in the 
Southern California/Northern Baja re- 
gion, constitute a large potential mar- 
ket. This market represents a large 
portion of the more than 25 million 
people who visit the county annually 
(San Diego County 1999). In addition, 
San Diego County’s agricultural in- 
dustry ranks in the top 10 statewide. It 
generates nearly $1.2 billion in direct 
sales and an estimated annual impact 
of $4.12 billion for the county’s 
economy (San Diego County 1999). 
However, growth, urbanization, rising 
water costs, high land prices, competi- 
tion for resources, increased market 
competition and other issues present 
in the agricultural-urban interface 
have changed local agriculture. The 
county’s agriculture has changed from 
the production of a few major com- 
modities to a highly diversified, re- 
sponsive industry that serves not only 
local needs but national and interna- 
tional markets as well. Nowhere are 
these changes more evident than in the 
city of Carlsbad. 

The Flower Fields at Carlsbad is a 
working farm where ranunculus and 
other flowers are grown for the pro- 

We surveyed visitors to The Flower 

duction of bulbs. 
As a by-product, 
the bloom of the 
ranunculus plants 
produces a mar- 
velous display of 
color that attracts 
thousands of visi- 
tors annually. The 
farm is located in 
Carlsbad, on a 
hillside overlook- 
ing the Pacific 
shoreline and sur- 
rounded by 
houses, shopping 
malls and office 
buildings. Decreasing profit margins 
in the bulb-growing operation led The 
Flower Fields to add a visitor services 
enterprise to capture revenues from 
the large number of people attracted 
to the site. As a result, The Flower 
Fields opened to the public as an at- 
traction in 1993. Since then, visiting 
this site has become a tradition for lo- 
cal residents and a popular springtime 
attraction for travelers to Southern 
California. The site attracts over 
200,000 people annually during the 10- 
week blooming season and has stimu- 
lated economic activity in the area. 

The Flower Fields’ visitor survey 
We administered a survey to visi- 

tors of The Flower Fields to gather ex- 
penditure information needed to esti- 
mate the economic impact of the 
attraction on the economy of Carlsbad 
and San Diego County. The survey 
also helped develop a profile of visi- 
tors and assess their awareness of is- 
sues that affect agriculture, including 
production and direct-marketing 
methods used by growers. We used 
the questionnaire programming lan- 
guage developed by the U.S. General 
Accounting Office to create a computer- 
generated questionnaire, which was 
administered to visitors through per- 
sonal interviews. Responses were en- 
tered directly into notebook comput- 
ers. This simplified the sampling 
process by combining data collection 
and data entry into one operation, 
thereby reducing study costs. Between 

George Manglalan, UCCE farm and home 
advisor’s field assistant, describes re- 
search activities to a group of visitors. 

April 15 and April 30,1998, we col- 
lected a total of 543 samples. Samples 
were collected for every day of the 
week; however, data collection did not 
occur on consecutive days. The num- 
ber of interviews conducted provides 
a representative sample of visitors to 
The Flower Fields at the 95% confi- 
dence level. 

Visitors were asked to report their 
expenditures in the city of Carlsbad as 
a result of their trip to The Flower 
Fields. The visitor expenditure data 
and information collected from the 
sample survey was projected to repre- 
sent the 200,000 visitors and was used 
with the IMPLAN (IMpact analysis for 
PLANning) economic model to esti- 
mate the total economic impact that 
these expenditures had on the 
economy of Carlsbad. The IMPLAN 
model, developed by the U.S. Forest 
Service, uses a comprehensive and de- 
tailed database that covers most eco- 
nomic sectors. It allows users to con- 
struct input-output models for 
geographic areas of any size (at the 
zip-code level) in the United States. 
IMPLAN is an excellent tool to evalu- 
ate regional and community economic 
impacts resulting from changes in spe- 
cific sectors of the economy. The 
model generates aggregate or sectoral 
impacts on various measures of eco- 
nomic activity, including output, value 
added, personal income and employ- 
ment (Linda11 and Olson 1996; 
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Goldman 1996). It is commonly used 
to analyze the impacts of visitor ex- 
penditures and is an appropriate 
model for our analysis. 

Visitor and trip characteristics 
According to The Flower Fields 

records, an estimated 200,000 people 
visited the site during the spring of 
1998, with approximately 150,000 paid 
admissions. These visitors often trav- 
eled in groups, with an average size of 
3.77 people per group, for an esti- 
mated total of 53,028 visitor groups for 
the season. Visitors engaged in various 
activities and visited many tourist at- 
tractions in San Diego County, includ- 
ing the San Diego Zoo, the Wild Ani- 
mal Park, Sea World, Balboa Park, 
downtown San Diego and several local 
beaches. Although it is difficult to de- 
termine the role that The Flower Fields 
played in attracting visitors to San Di- 
ego County, the study shows that it 

played a major role in attracting visi- 
tors to Carlsbad. Eighty-one percent of 
survey respondents mentioned The 
Flower Fields as one of the most im- 
portant reasons for their trip to 
Carlsbad. This includes both county 
residents (local residents) and out-of- 
county visitors traveling to Carlsbad 
from other locations in and out of San 
Diego County. Visitors traveled an av- 
erage of 132 miles each way to get to 
The Flower Fields and spent an aver- 
age of 8 hours in Carlsbad during their 
trip. 

Table 1 shows key demographic 
characteristics of visitors to The 
Flower Fields. Comparing this data 
with the California Office of Tourism 
data shows that visitors to this attrac- 
tion are similar to visitors to nonagri- 
cultural tourist sites in the county. 
California residents accounted for 74% 
of all visitors, and most were from 
Southern California. San Diego 
County residents accounted for 32% of 
all visitors and for 42% of visitors from 
California. About 67% of all visitors 
were older than 36 years of age, with 
36.7% falling between the ages of 36 
and 59. Female respondents outnum- 
bered males by a ratio of 1.5 to 1. 
About 70% of all visitors to The 
Flower Fields were repeat visitors, and 
about 70% of these had made between 
two and five previous visits. Eighty- 
six percent of visitors indicated they 
would definitely return to The Flower 
Fields. 

Visitor group expenditures 
When the data and information 

from the survey were projected to all 
200,000 visitors to The Flower Fields, 
the estimated 53,028 visitor groups re- 
ported expenditures of $2,363,853 in 
the city of Carlsbad (table 2). Recre- 
ation activities were the most reported 
expenditure (58% of respondents), fol- 
lowed by food and drink (53.4%) and 
gasoline and automobile-related 
(24%). Overnight lodging (6.29%), gro- 
ceries and toiletries (5.22%) and ”other 
expenditures” (3.42%) complete the 
list. In terms of average expenditure 
per category, overnight lodging was 
clearly the highest, at $204.63/group, 

followed by groceries and toiletries at 
$52.69/group, and food and drink at 
$34.77/group. Total expenditures per 
category results show that food and 
drink account for the largest amount 
($984,931), followed by overnight 
lodging ($683,071). 

number of the 1,812 visitor groups 
(3.42% of all groups) that reported 
”other expenditures” listed agricul- 
tural products among the items they 
purchased. Although the total amount 
spent on agricultural products is diffi- 
cult to quantify, this shows that 
agritourism may increase sales of agri- 
cultural products. This also supports 
the notion that targeting and educat- 
ing tourists as consumers may result 
in substantial marketing opportunities 
for local farmers. Finally, the 1,812 
groups that reported other expendi- 
tures spent $19.16/group. This trans- 
lates into $34,700 in direct expendi- 
tures. However, the lack of specific 
information on these expenditures 
prevented their use in the model to es- 
timate the economic impact. 

Economic benefits and impacts 
The study shows that visitors to 

The Flower Fields have a positive eco- 
nomic impact for the farm operation 
and for the city of Carlsbad. At the 
farm level, the estimated 150,000 paid 
admissions resulted in $600,000 of ad- 
ditional revenue for the operation. 
Also, the influx of visitors increased 
direct marketing of ranunculus bulbs 
and other products grown by the op- 
eration or by other local farmers, 
thereby increasing the profit margins. 
In addition, the identity and name rec- 
ognition facilitated the launch of other 
value-added, revenue-generating ac- 
tivities, including the introduction of a 
new line of plant material and the sale 
of souvenirs with the trade name “The 
Flower Fields.” Finally, and most im- 
portantly, the site has helped educate 
visitors that local agriculture may en- 
hance the natural beauty and foster 
economic activity in various commu- 
nities in San Diego County. 

The benefits to the community are 
also sizable because visitors to The 

It is important to note that a large 
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Flower Fields spent an estimated 
$2,329,137 in Carlsbad ($7,759,356 in 
San Diego County). However, these 
figures represent only direct expendi- 
tures by visitors. The impact is far 
greater when the total economic im- 
pact on the local community is esti- 
mated (table 3). The economic multi- 
pliers presented in columns 3 through 
6 of Table 3 are a numeric representa- 
tion of the economic impact resulting 
from the initial visitor expenditures in 
Carlsbad by visitors to The Flower 
Fields. The actual impacts are reported 
in columns 7 through 10. The impacts 
and economic multipliers were esti- 
mated using data and information 
from the sample survey, along with 
the 1996 IMPLAN database for the city 
of Carlsbad at the zip-code level. They 
are reported using various measures 
of economic activity. 

Output multipliers measure the to- 
tal effect on industry output and per- 
sonal consumption expenditures that 
result from the initial expenditures 
made by visitors. They also measure 
the interdependence among various 
sectors of the economy. The study 
shows that expenditures made by visi- 
tors to The Flower Fields resulted in a 
total impact of $3,778,653 on the 
economy of Carlsbad. 

The income multiplier measures the 
total effect of employee compensation, 
proprietor’s income and other prop- 
erty type income. This generates an es- 
timated impact of $2,055,472 for 
Carlsbad. The value-added multiplier 
measures employee compensation, 

proprietary income, other property 
type income and indirect business 
taxes. The estimated value-added eco- 
nomic impact is $2,357,741. Finally, the 
employment multiplier measures the 
total number of jobs, full-time or part- 
time, that result. A total of 69 jobs 
were created in Carlsbad as a result of 
expenditures made by visitors. This 
shows that The Flower Fields has a 
significant economic impact on the 
economy of Carlsbad, despite being a 
highly seasonal attraction. 

Promoting agritourism 
The Flower Fields is a unique at- 

traction in San Diego County. Study- 
ing this site helps illustrate the ben- 
efits that agritourism may bring for 
farmers, for agriculture in general and 
for local communities in San Diego 
County. 

Clearly, agritourism is not for all 
farmers. Nor will it solve all the prob- 
lems that affect agriculture in San Di- 
ego County. Nevertheless, our study 

shows that it creates opportunities for 
diversifying revenue sources and pro- 
vides economic incentives for some 
farmers to remain in agriculture. San 
Diego County’s well-established tour- 
ist industry, its well-developed infra- 
structure, its large local and regional 
market, its mild climate, and its di- 
verse agricultural industry clearly en- 
hance the potential for successful 
agritourism activities. These results 
should encourage farmers and com- 
munities to promote and develop agri- 
culturally based tourism activities that 
may become tourist destinations. Cap- 
turing the tourist dollars at the farm 
gate may provide the extra revenues 
that farmers and host communities need 
to survive and to foster economic activ- 
ity on a countywide, year-round basis. 

In addition to The Flower Fields, 
San Diego County has an existing base 
of agritourism attractions that includes 
harvest festivals, demonstration farms 
and Certified Farmers’ Markets. How- 
ever, the potential for agritourism is 
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The beauty and color of ranunculus 
flowers attracts thousands of visitors to 
The Flower Fields in Carlsbad. 

far greater and largely untapped. Fur- 
thermore, as with any economic devel- 
opment activity, coordination and ex- 
ternal inputs may be needed to stimu- 
late the farmers and farm-related 
sectors to exploit these opportunities. 
Farmers must overcome their tradi- 
tional views of farming as simply the 
production of food and fiber. 
Agritourism involves the exchange of 
services as well as products. It also re- 
quires different skills and abilities 
than those needed to produce and sell 
raw commodities. Finally, agritourism 
also requires an entrepreneurial ap- 
proach driven by an understanding of 
market trends, consumer behavior, 
consumer attitudes and consumer 
preferences. Our findings indicate that 
these factors are favorable for 
agritourism activities and they should 
inform, lead and shape product devel- 
opment and marketing. 

The facilitation, coordination and 
growth of agritourism as a distinct 
economic activity requires the emer- 
gence of institutions and associations 
that can coordinate strategic planning, 
event management, joint promotion, 
advertising campaigns and informa- 
tion management. Our findings pro- 
vide important baseline information 
needed for farmers, local organiza- 
tions and communities to invest in this 
process. Public-private partnerships to 
create infrastructure and support sys- 
tems are needed to coordinate and to 

build capacity 
in the agricul- 
tural commu- 
nity. This will 
improve the 
sustainability 
of agritourism 
by helping 
farmers be- 
come in- 
formed, active 
participants 
who can deal 
with emerging 
issues and 
capitalize on 

the opportunities resulting from 
agritourism. 

Financial support for agritourism 
may come from a variety of sources. 
Revenues generated from Transient 
Occupancy Taxes have been used in 
some areas to support and promote re- 
gional agricultural marketing efforts, 
including agritourism. The County of 
San Diego, local convention and 
visitor’s bureaus, and agricultural or- 
ganizations could explore the merits of 
public-private partnerships that are 
beneficial to the tourist and agricul- 
tural industries. Further diversifying 
tourism promotional efforts, destina- 
tions and attractions to include 
agritourism may help preserve agri- 
cultural land and spread the benefits 
of tourism. Furthermore, enhancing 
the economic viability of fanning opera- 
tions and stimulating economic growth 
and employment opportunities in a 
wider geographic area may improve the 
quality of life for residents in the 
county’s ag-urban interface. 

Agritourism has many benefits 

Flower Fields has a substantial eco- 
nomic impact on the economy of 
Carlsbad. The results should encour- 
age other communities in the county 
to support and promote this type of 
activity. The results are encouraging 
for the local agricultural industry be- 
cause agritourism may result in op- 
portunities to diversify their crops, en- 
terprises, marketing methods and 

This study demonstrates that The 

revenue sources. Agritourism may 
provide the economic incentives that 
growers need to keep their farms viable 
and to keep their land in agriculture. 

Flower Fields and their willingness to 
buy local products and to support lo- 
cal growers make this a very large and 
accessible market. This may allow 
growers to be innovative and to ex- 
plore new crops and new marketing 
methods. 

Agritourism can be an effective tool 
to educate consumers about local agri- 
culture, its issues and its importance 
for the county’s economy and quality 
of life. Agritourism also showcases the 
diversity and uniqueness of local agri- 
culture, thereby increasing the visibil- 
ity and the appeal of locally grown 
products. This may result in regional 
marketing programs and public-private 
partnerships that can support and sus- 
tain agriculture and the economic and 
environmental diversity of San Diego 
County. 

The demographics of visitors to The 

R E .  Lob0 and W.L. Schrader are Farm 
Advisors and B.D. Wallace is County Di- 
rector, UCCE San Diego County; G.E. 
Goldman is CE Specialist, Department of 
Agricultural and Resource Economics, 
UC Berkeley; D.A. Jolly is Director, Small 
Farm Center, UC Davis; and S.A. Parker 
is Program Representative, UCCE San 
Diego County. 

The authors thank Carlsbad Agricul- 
tural lmprovement Fund for financial sup- 
port of this project. 

References 
Goldman GE. 1996. Explanation and ap- 

plication of county input-output models. Ber- 
keley, CA: UC Cooperative Extension, De- 
partment of Agricultural and Resource 
Economics. 

Hilchey D. 1993. Agritourism in New York 
State. Farming Alternatives Program, Depart- 
ment of Rural Sociology. Ithaca, NY: Cornell 
University. 

Lindall SA, Olson CO. 1996. The IMPLAN 
input-output system. Stillwater, MN: NIG Inc. 

San Diego County, Agriculture Weights 
and Measures Department. 1999. 1998 Crop 
Statistics and Annual Report. 

San Diego Convention and Visitor’s Bu- 
reau. 1999. Various press releases. 

24 CALIFORNIA AGRICULTURE, VOLUME 53, NUMBER 6 




